



January 26, 2012
San Diego County Administration Building

1600 Pacific Highway, Room 358

San Diego, CA 92101

10 AM – 4 PM

www.liob.org
Call - In Number 1-877-930-0524 -   Passcode 9183912#
LIOB Board Members Present:

Jason Wimbley, Commissioner Timothy Alan Simon, Dave Stephenson, Ortensia Lopez, Janine Scancarelli, Faith Bautista, Gillian Wright and Larry Gross (quorum present)
Participating Via Conference:  Charlie Toledo
LIOB Board Members Absent: Jose Atilio Hernandez and Patricia Watts

Via Conference: 

Ken Hannigan - Modesto Irrigation District , Amy Griffinderper - Silicon Valley Foundation, Jean Cole - Private Citizen, Peter Hoffman -Bo Enterprises,  Camille Watts-Zagha - DRA and Tina Ngyen - PG&E

California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) Staff Present:

Hazlyn Fortune, Ava Tran, Tory Francisco, Rahmon Momoh, Syreeta Gibbs, Kevin Nakamura, and Zaida Amaya

Public Present:  Mary O’Drain, Jack Parkhill, Yvette Vasquez, Sandra Williams, Emily Bartman, Joy Yamagata, Leonel Alvarado, Tunde Ogunwole, Julie Weingard, Richard Villasenor, Ron Garcia, Melanie Moore, Lydia Flores, Robert Castaneda, Douglas Price, Allan Rago, Steve Heim, Arleen Novotney, Melissa Martin and Reeem El-Rifai
Meeting called to order by Vice Chair Jason Wimbley at 10:10am. 
Item 1.  Welcome and introductions—Jason Wimbley, LIOB Vice-Chair & Timothy Alan Simon, Commissioner, California Public Utilities Commission (10 minutes) Standing Item


Commissioner Simon welcomed everyone and announced the new appointments of Board Member of Larry Gross and Patricia Watts.  He also congratulated Board Members Ortensia Lopez and Jason Wimbley on their recent re-appointments to the LIOB.  Commissioner Simon accepted responsibility for the delay in the election/re-appointment of Faith Bautista and Jose Hernandez and explained that his office is working diligently on this process to fill the current Board vacancies.  
Commissioner Simon reported that the Commission is reviewing the IOU 2012-2014 CARE and ESAP budget applications and preparing a decision that will ensure that the utilities operate the low income programs in alignment with the vision and goals of the California Energy Efficiency Strategic Plan.  Commissioner Simon stated that he looks forward to working with the Board and advising the Commission on issues surrounding the implementation of the upcoming decision.
Item 2.  Public comments—Facilitated by LIOB Vice-Chair (15 minutes) Informational Item



Ms. Jean Cole, a private citizen expressed concerns about senior citizen living in a high end community and receiving the CARE discount.  Ms. Cole mentioned that these programs are not taking into account all income, such as annuities and/or liquid assets. Ms. Cole would like to see this issue re-addressed to determine how someone who is retired, living off of assets and living in a high end community is considered low income.

Commissioner Simon thanked Ms. Cole for raising this issue and asked staff to contact Ms. Cole directly to address her concerns.
Board Member Faith Bautista commented that times have changed and consideration needs to be given even professionals that made significant amounts of money and are now in the underemployed/unemployed category and just because they live in a high-end community, doesn’t mean they do not qualify.
Commissioner Simon commented that regardless of where you live the 200% Federal Poverty Guideline Level should be followed and we have to make certain that all of the organizations are following the guidelines.  
Ms. Camille Watts-Zagha of DRA thanked the Commission for the CARE / ESAP proceeding and for taking a thorough look at all of the rules for the ESAP program.  DRA proposed a program redesign, which would allow almost all of the households eligible for ESAP to be treated without restrictions.  Ms. Watts-Zagha also reported that DRA filed an opposition to the IOU’s third extension request to submit the annual CARE estimates. DRA requested that the Commission require the Joint Utilities to provide best estimates by the deadline of January 31, 2012.  Based on the last few years, when the low-income population has grown each year.  She added that a delay beyond January 31, 2012 will deny the Commission important information, which will have an adverse affect on the CARE program, Energy Savings Assistance Program (ESAP), and Family Electric Rate Assistance (FERA) program in that budgets and programs will have to be based on outdated information. A delay could also create unnecessary costs if the Joint Utilities, or any parties to the proceeding, were required to re-do work or re-file positions based on the new estimates.

Mr. Robert Castaneda representing La Cooperativa Campesina of California spoke before the Board and commented that the strategic plan for the upcoming 2013-2014 integration of IDSM program including all ESAP is being discussed.  He commented that this might be a useful agenda for this Board as it presents a real channel and opportunities to integrate their goals and perhaps at this Board level share information in terms of merging not only opportunities for agencies or other stake holders to make a difference but to include them in these discussions as well.

Item 3. Approval of the September 26, 2011 meeting minutes (2 minutes) Action Item



Motion by Vice-Chair Wimbley to approve the September 26, 2011 LIOB minutes, moved by Board Member Lopez and seconded by Board Member Stephenson.  (Motion passed unanimously.) 

Item 4.  Appointment and Welcome of New Board Members (5 minutes) Informational Item


a) Reappointment of Board Members Ortensia Lopez and Jason Wimbley

b) Newly appointed Board Members Larry Gross and Patricia Watts

Vice-Chair Wimbley extended a welcome to newly appointed Board Members Larry Gross and Patricia Watts.   Board Member Gross is the Executive Director of the Los Angeles-based Coalition for Economic Survival, where he has worked for the past 38 years. He works directly with the area's lowest income families to address their needs for affordable housing and utilities.  Board Member Watts is currently President and CEO of FCI Management; an energy efficiency company based in Long Beach, and has more than 22 years of industry experience as a result of former positions held at Southern California Edison.   Vice-Chair Wimbley also congratulated Board Member Lopez for her re-appointment and commented that he is honored to keep serving on the LIOB and looks forward to continue serving as the representative of CSD.
Board member Gross commented that he is humbled and honored to have been selected to serve on the LIOB   He mentioned that he is fully committed to the mission of the Board. Mr. Gross added that with so many Californians struggling to survive economically and with foreclosures and unemployment at rates that are unacceptable for a just society and with the economic crisis hitting seniors, the poor, working families, immigrants and people of color the hardest, it is imperative that the Board works together with ratepayers, IOU’s, contractors and other stake holders to ensure low income CA residents are provided with the basic utilities at a rate that they can afford to pay.  Board Member Gross will strive to help meet these goals and to serve the people of California well.

Item 5. LIOB Subcommittees Reports and Updates – Jason Wimbley, LIOB Vice-Chair (30 minutes) Action/Update/Standing Item

a) Marketing & Outreach

Board Member Bautista reported that the subcommittee met on August 30, 2011.  She congratulated the IOUs for their penetration rates.  Board Member Bautista mentioned that there is still fear and/or misunderstanding among hard to reach customer.  She asked what steps need are needed to reach those individuals who are apprehensive about these programs.  She suggested that the IOU’s provide  a list with specific goals on how to reach these individuals, underlining the barriers/fears/lack of communication/lack of understanding/misunderstandings and is what is preventing the IOUs from having 100% penetration rates.   
Vice-Chair Wimbley noted that the sub-committees were established several years ago in order to refine the focus of the Board to address specific matters of importance that the Board thought were of main importance.  He noted that with the recent changes to the Board and changes to the leadership, the Board needs to re-evaluate whether these areas of importance still rise to this level and if there is anything else the Board would like to add to the Board’s scope or focus.  He suggested that this item be deferred to the next LIOB meeting for further discussion.
Commissioner Simon concurs with Board Member Bautista’s observations and commented that he has been an open critic of this process and that in order to reach the unreachable, work needs to be coordinated with the CBO’s, the faith based organizations, and others that deal with poverty.  There needs to be a great re-evaluation to improve outreach to those who qualify.  He added that due to the financial crisis, there are new families that may not be aware of existing public purpose programs.  Commissioner Simon emphasized the importance of addressing this issue and added that a large segment of California’s population for whom these programs were designed, continues to be missed.
Board Member Gross commented that outreach is not an easy task that in order to be successful, there needs to be a commitment and the right people need to be involved.  Constituents from the same community that have knowledge of these communities and who know the best way to reach these customers needs to be included and that the key to this process is to involve people who are doing this type of outreach on the ground.  
Board Member Wright commented that the challenge of reaching the last percentage is an important focus to all of the utilities.  She mentioned that the Commission expanded a pilot that specifically targets limited English proficiency customers.  This pilot assists customers understand their bill and how to manage it.  The pilot is run by CBO’s and they cover the Spanish, Filipino and the Asian communities.  Board Member Wright added that there is always interest in finding additional and non traditional methods of outreach.
Commissioner Simon will work with staff and the public outreach office to discuss the possibility of implementing an event similar to We CARE  which was sponsored by the Commission and local and Statewide organizations a couple of years ago and enhancing it with ethnic media outreach.  
b) Collaboration & Leveraging Activities
Vice-Chair Wimbley reported that this effort targets how to bridge the gap and achieve better coordination between the IOU programs and Federal grant programs that provide low income energy services and assistance administered by the Department of Community Services and Development (CSD).  CSD received ARRA funds under the Department of Energy Weatherization Assistance Program (DOE WAP) that carried a number of different goals, objectives and rules.  Unfortunately, the leveraging for weatherization with these funds was very limited and it was very difficult to achieve.  On the DOE ARRA grant, CSD is in the process of seeking a 9 month extension with the Department of Energy.  CSD hopes to receive final approval soon.  Vice-Chair Wimbley also reported that the state Department of Community Services & Development administers the federally funded Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP) in California. The federal Department of Health and Human Services distributes funds to states annually to assist with energy bills and offset heating and/or cooling energy costs for eligible low-income households. California’s share is now approximately $200 million annually which CSD distributes to contracted community energy service providers.  Lastly, Vice-Chair Wimbley reported that there might be an opportunity for many low income home owners to take advantage of solar technologies and Federal grant funds administered by CSD, which could relatively be low or no cost to these customers.
c) Evaluation & Measurement
No Update

d) Workforce Education and Training
No Update

e) Legislation Updates 
No Update 

f) Climate Change 
No update

g) ESAP Applications
No update
The Board will continue discussing these items at the next LIOB meeting.
Item 6.  Utilities’ Reports— Utility representative (30 minutes) Standing /Action/Discussion Item
a) 2012-2014 Anticipated IOUs’ Application Updates & Testimony highlights
b) 2009-2011 Pilot & Study Status 

c) Prior LIOB meeting follow up items
· Marketing Outreach Budgets

i. Percentage of outreach budgets spent on ethnic media in 2011 & projected percentages for 2012-2014

ii. Ethnic media types utilized

· Average balance owed prior to service disconnection



Board Member Bautista asked Edison to explain their statement printed on their presentation

“Ethnic media are media outlets (newspapers, magazines, radio, web, TV) that target different ethnic communities and not necessarily ethnic-owned”
SCE actively promotes low-income programs in press releases which are unpaid. Otherwise, ethnic and general mass media outreach for CARE and the Energy Savings Assistance Program are not funded out of program outreach budgets.

Board Member Wright explained that this is a balance, that in the marketing and outreach plans, there is consideration for ethnic owned media but SCE also looks at other outlets that may have strong presence, strong readership, strong viewership or strong listenership among the communities that they are trying to reach.  SCE fully embraces the Commission’s desire to use the program both as a way to reach these communities as well as a way to help develop the community in terms of business.

Board Member Bautista emphasized that the reason why ethnic-owned media is essential is because they know their people, their culture and they know how to reach out to these communities and not utilizing ethnic-owned media is not acceptable.

Commissioner Simon stated that the language used is troubling and it looks exclusionary.  By stating “not necessarily ethnic-owned media” it concludes that some assumption has been made that has to be refuted, Commissioner Simon hopes that this language is not used as a mechanism to decrease the support of these outlets that are located in the community which are owned by leaders and activists in these community and that have proven to take unpopular stands.

Board Member Wright appreciates the guidance and commented that it is important to understand the unintentional impression that choices of language may make and added that the intent was only to make sure that they were not over stating the commitment to ethnic-owned media.  Their goal is to support both their community and to find outlets that will be most effective in these communities, so all of the intangibles described are absolutely part of their consideration.

Mr. Jack Parkhill of SCE commented that a big part of their ethnic marketing took place in the 2009-2010 period, and added that the WE CARE event was a huge event for SCE, in which most of their marketing was exclusively ethnic marketing.  In addition their corporate communications has a great deal of communication within the community and is always adding on the CARE message and the ESA message.

Commissioner Simon inquired if the same marketing budget strategy is used in the very lucrative energy efficiency marketing budgets.  He added that it is very puzzling that SCE is using free public press release to target low income people.
Monica Ghattas of SCE participating via conference responded that it was her understanding that the dollars that are spent on outreach and marketing are share holders dollars, that it is not that there are no dollars spent it is jut not necessarily coming from the low income budgets, in addition, she added that SCE does a lot of earned media, which are press releases that are sent directly to some of the ethnic media outlets. 

Commissioner Simon remarked that he is addressing the language in the report, and agrees with Board Member Wright that the outreach should be the most effective, but he also believes that ethnic-owned media is very effective in their outreach because of their local connection with the community.  Commissioner Simon also stated that while this is to get the most out of the ratepayer’s dollars and prudency needs to be exercised, he believes that the utilities investing in paid advertising in this media outlet is a good thing for the local communities that are in their service territory and it is troubling to know that they are using ethnic media free press releases and yet buying ads in other media outlets, this he said has a benign impact of excluding this portion of the media in a minority/majority state from the marketing budgets.  Commissioner Simon inquired if in fact marketing comes out of shareholder’s dollars?
Ms. Ghattas agreed with the need and the value of the ethnic-owned media outlet and she does believe that SCE is funding them with shareholder’s dollars; but needs to consult with corporate communications and investigate further, but ensured the Board that it is not that they are not using them, but that their budget structure may be different.

Commissioner Simon stated that his main concern is primarily ethnic-owned media and that it is nothing against the clear channels and other large outlets.  Commissioner Simon added that he is aware that Edison has a commitment, however, compared with the other utilities in this critical area under these challenging economic times, it gives the impression that SCE is not willing to spend the dollars to reach these hard to reach communities in a way that the other IOU’s are demonstrating this commitment.  This issue is of tremendous concern to his office as well as Commissioner Sandoval and President Peevey, which have been previously discussed at en banc hearings in which the IOU’s have been participants.

Board Member Scancarelli suggested that it would be helpful for the Board to look at this in terms of the utility report generally and to think about this in terms of the utilities as a whole and added that it is not helpful at this point to focus solely on Edison but rather to think about how the programs work generally and how the outreach is part of the programs as a whole and to have a discussion in the context of the whole report rather than focusing just on this one element to the exclusion of the others.

Board Member Bautista commented that this topic has been an ongoing issue even with the previous Commissioner and to this date, it is still unsuccessful and there needs to be a solution.  She mentioned that at the marketing outreach meeting in San Francisco there were multiple complaints from ethnic-owned media about not utilizing them.  She asked that the Commission take a strong stand on this issue.

Board Member Scancarelli mentioned that as previously discussed the Board will be discussing the subcommittee structure at the next LIOB meeting and it might make sense to discuss it in a larger context then.

Commissioner Simon instructed the IOUs that as they are looking as this portion of their budgets, they provide a specific line item and analysis and pro-forma on ethnic-owned media.  The lack of utilization and use of budgeted dollars in ethnic-owned media is something that continuous to pop-up again and again and he if necessary he is prepared to take this to the full Commission.  He looks forward to working with everyone involved in this process and have a positive outcome as he knows the commitment is there.

Vice Chair Wimbley concluded this item by stating that based on this detail discussion, the board will continue the support of the marketing and outreach subcommittee and focus on marketing and outreach and fold in the items discussed and the concerns raised by Commissioner Simon, particularly in the area of ethnic-owed media marketing and how the IOU’s are making their collective investment and not just looking at what they pay out of their ESAP or Low Income budgets.

Ms. Mary O’Drain representing PG&E provided a summary of the ESAP and CARE program on behalf of the IOU’s.  Ms. O’Drain noted that the numbers presented are as of December 31, 2011.  
Mary O’Drain clarified that the numbers presented on the marketing outreach budgets represents ethnic media targeted and reaching ethnic communities, which includes ethnic-owed media.   The IOU’s will work with Energy Division staff to come up with a report that encompasses the analysis required.
Board Member Scancarelli asked to provide some information on how the marketing outreach budgets are used.
Mr. Hugh Yao representing SoCal Gas noted that some of the methods they use are, direct mail campaigns, door to door canvassing, bill inserts, and auto ROBO calls he added that although direct mail campaigns can be very costly when you add postage and envelopes, it is a very effective effort in generating enrollments.
Lastly, Ms. O’Drain reported that PG&E had a change in their reply testimony and filed a new budget for the ESA program. The original budget was $478.8 million and the new proposed budget is $487.9 million dollars for the three year cycle budget 2011–2014.  PG&E had originally filed a budget that planned to ramp up, but after much consultation with their contractors they decided that the contractors are fully ramped and didn’t want them to be in a position where they would have to ramp back down which would lead to lay offs.  She added that the other change that made the total $10 million difference was based on the data recently received from KEMA on the refrigeration study; they believe that they underestimated the number of refrigerators that are between 1993 and 1998. 

Board Member Scancarelli mentioned that by looking at the activity, it looks like the two utilities that provide gas and electric are both about 100%  CARE penetration, however, the electric only utility is about 10% above that and the gas only utility is about 10% below.  She asked if this was a coincidence.
Ms. O’Drain explained that the gas measures are more difficult, more time consuming, are harder to find and are typically costly.  She explained that the electric measures tend to be faster and simpler to install.  Ms. O’Drain explained that it gets complicated due to the three measure minimum rule, which is not just three measures, she explained that you either have to have a minimum of three measures or measures that total energy threshold and it is harder to find the three measures and make the threshold, one of the big savings measures is attic insulation and many homes in California no longer need attic insulation.  As for the gas and electric company she explained that they can make the threshold on either gas or the electric side.

Board Member Scancarelli expressed concern on whether the three measure minimum needs to be revisited, whether the goals need to be rethought, and whether we need to allow SCE and SCG to count together and added that it there seems to be a real anomaly and whether we are serving the people that need the help from the programs as well as we could.

Board Member Wright commented that although SCG’s results were 89% of their goals, they treated more homes than any other utility in the State, SCG has the largest program in the State and the size of their program was vastly increased.  SCG is very proud at the stage they are now and have built a strong network of contractors, 157,000 homes were treated in 2011 alone and added that the three measure minimum is a limitation that both SCG and Edison have struggled with.  She added that they’ve exhausted their budget and spent every dollar they had.  They carried $4million dollars from 2008 and carried back approximately $3million from the bridge cycle 2012 in order to do all of the treatments they did.
Commissioner Simon inquired if the IOU’s are able to aggregate data in territories that are shared with municipalities to assure that goals for both electricity and gas are being achieved.   

Ms. O’Drain stated that at this time they don’t have a data sharing capacity, that they do know about each others programs and have knowledge of some general things such as LIHEAP, but there is no capacity to share and leverage this type of data yet.

Board member Wright commented that SoCalGas has the greatest incident of overlaps with Municipal utilities and they have been successful in signing leveraging agreements with a number of them where they are jointly running a weatherization of energy savings assistance program.  Currently they are working with Imperial Irrigation District, and they just signed on with the City of Riverside.  Board Member Wright mentioned that the biggest challenge has been LADWP, but she recently met with General Manager Ron Nichols and discussed the possibilities of assisting the Department at the end of their ARRA funding for their weatherization program.

Commissioner Simon questioned the average balance prior to service disconnection amounts and asked why the disparities especially for PG&E.
Ms. O’Drain commented that the numbers reflect all service disconnections not CARE customers only, but she is not sure how long the customers are given before being disconnected.
Commissioner Simon asked the IOU’s to provide specifics on their disconnection policies and to include the type of deposits that are required for reconnections.

Board Member Gross would like the report to include a breakdown of renters vs. homeowners and whether they’re master meter buildings and renters and whether they are bank owned in terms of service disconnections. 
Vice-Chair Wimbley would like to add to the report how the numbers for disconnections are trending, if they are maintaining, increasing or if there a decline in overall disconnections.
Vice-Chair Wimbley would also like to know how the utilities carry out practices when handling customers that have arrearages or have difficulty paying , do the utilities have the same policy for disconnections is there uniformity between the IOUs.
Commissioner Simon informed the Board that there is an Order Instituting Rulemaking (OIR) establishing ways to improve customer notification and education to decrease the number disconnections.  The OIR can be viewed and downloaded at:
http://docs.cpuc.ca.gov/word_pdf/FINAL_DECISION/113364.pdf 
The utilities’ report can be view and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF21.ppt
Item 7.  Highlights of upcoming activities for low-income energy programs – Energy Division Staff(15 minutes) Standing Item


Syreeta Gibbs provided a report on the activities for low income energy programs.  Ms. Gibbs’ report can be viewed and downloaded at:
http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF1E.ppt 
Item 8.  Water Solar Heating Program Presentation, CPUC Staff - CSI Program (10 minutes) Informational Item



Ms. Hazel Miranda of the Energy Division provided a brief overview of the Low Income CSI thermal program.  In 2007 the Governor signed Assembly Bill (AB) 1470 authorizing the creation of $250 million dollars in this program to promote the installation of 200,000 solar water heating systems.  The California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) allocated, based on Decision (D.) 10-01-022, $25 Million for incentives intended to promote the installation of gas-displacing SWH systems on qualifying low-income single-family and multifamily residences in PG&E, SoCalGas, and SDG&E service territories.  Ms. Miranda provided details of the eligibility requirements for this program.  She informed the Board that the program is set to begin tentatively early to mid March.  Ms. Miranda referred the Board to visit www.gosolarcalifornia.ca.gov for additional information. 

Vice-Chair Wimbley commented that in terms of leveraging this might be an opportunity to explore, that the Federal Program DOE WAP program offers the opportunity for Solar systems to be installed assuming that the pass an audit.  Under the LIHEAP program CSD has funded a number of pilots that explore how they can include solar water heating systems as a potential measure under their program.  He requested suggestions from Ms. Miranda on how to best address these issues with the program administrators and discuss opportunities on leveraging.  Ms. Miranda will inquire on the best approach and will get back to Vice-Chair Wimbley with a response.  Ms. Miranda’s presentation can be viewed and downloaded at:
http://www.liob.org/docs/8.%20Water%20Solar%20Heating%20Program.ppt 
Item 9.  Water utilities’ current issues – Dave Stephenson, LIOB Water Representative (15 minutes) Update/Informational Item


Board Member Stephenson provided an update on the current water issues.  Board Member Stephenson reported that there are two open Order Instituting Rulemakings (OIRs’) that impacts the low income customers.  The first OIR is related to the rate consolidation or “postage stamp rate” the other one is the data sharing, and the ability to have water utilities cooperatively work with energy utilities to find low income customers and sign them up with the water utility.  
The postage stamp rate OIR was opened on November 18, 2011, to address the sixth objective of the 2010 Water Action Plan.  The key principles from the water action plan are safe, high quality water, highly reliable water supplies, efficient use of water, reasonable rates and viable utilities the main objectives are to maintain highest standards of water quality, strengthen water conservations programs to a level comparable to that of the energy utilities, promote water infrastructure investment, assist low-income ratepayer, streamline Commission regulatory decision-making, and set rates that balance investment, conservation, and affordability.  Board member Stephenson highlighted that the intent of this OIR is to try to set rates that will balance these items and address key principals and the main objectives
 There are small districts out there and rates tend to increase rapidly and become very unaffordable for some areas and the intent of this OIR is to look at how to address these areas which are sometimes low income areas.  Currently what they have at the Commission is district by district rate setting There are many utilities that have multiple districts, and even in a district you may have multiple rate structures, for example Monterey District has about 7-8 different rate structures all within this particular district.  
There are a lot of differences throughout the industry on how individuals are treated based on the cost of service in that particular area.  This OIR is trying to advance its sixth objective of setting rates that balance investment, conservation, and affordability.  They are looking to develop policies at the Commission to subsidize high cost area.  The OIR will also consider effects on low-income customers.
Board Member Scancarelli asked if there was a goal to have a uniform low income program for all the water companies.
Board Member Stephenson said that it is not an objective of this particular OIR to have a uniform low-income program.
Board Member Stephenson stated that a decision came out on low-income data sharing, instructing the energy and water utilities to share their low-income customer’s name and addresses.   In November data sharing plans were submitted to DWA, the first data sharing event was scheduled for January 2012, however on December 21, 2011 the water utilities filed a request for extension to comply with the data-sharing implementation timeline in the decision and the reason for the request was because the water and energy utilities have not been able to agree on the level of cyber security protocols necessary to implement data sharing.  The water utilities requested a 90-day extension to comply; the CPUC’s Executive Director granted a 60-day extension to comply.
Board Member Bautista asked what type outreach is done for the water low income program.
Board Member Stephenson said that there is not a great deal of outreach on the water utilities side at this point. The hope is that once the right data sharing gets rolling then their penetration rates will increase significantly.
Board Member Gross inquired if low income residents living in multi-family buildings with a master meter receive these benefits.  

Board Member Stephenson stated that for a water utility to provide a benefit the recipient has to be a customer, therefore, a multi-family dwelling with a master meter does not qualify for the benefit.  
Vice-Chair Wimbley asked if the water utilities have penetration goals?

Board Member Stephenson stated that they have no penetration goals. 

Vice-Chair Wimbley suggested that as the Board discusses strategic objectives for the Board, water needs to be added to the focus, and for the Board to think about what issues need to be highlighted so that the Board can advise the Commission appropriately on these key issues related to water.
Board Member Stephenson agrees and stated that there needs to be some focus on the low income programs and rate structures.  Board Member Stephenson’s report can be viewed and downloade at: http://www.liob.org/docs/9.%20Water%20Utilities%20Issues%20DWA_Postage%20Stamp%20Rates%20Jan%202012.ppt 
Item 10.  Date & agenda for next meeting – (5 minutes ) Standing Item


The Board targeted to hold their next meeting for the month of April.  The meeting will be held in Oakland.
LIOB Priorities and Structure - Subcommittees

Election of New Officers – Chair – Vice Chair – New Utility representative

Having no further business, Vice-Chair Wimbley adjourned the meeting at 2:05pm




